



# **Health Care in the Dark:**

The Impacts of Russian Attacks on Energy in Ukraine



## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Before the full-scale invasion by Russia in February 2022, Ukraine boasted one of the most developed power sectors in Europe, with universal access to electricity.¹ However, by June 2024, available capacity had plummeted by 85 percent due to Russia's systematic attacks on energy infrastructure.² Russia has blocked gas transit to Ukraine, seized assets, launched cyberattacks, and, since October 2022, systematically bombed Ukraine's energy infrastructure. By September 2024, Russia had allegedly destroyed all thermal power plants and nearly all large hydroelectric power plants.³

This report - a joint undertaking by Physicians for Human Rights (PHR) and Truth Hounds (TH) - documents the cumulative and reverberating impacts of these attacks on energy on health care in Ukraine. As recognized by the United Nations Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine (UN HRMMU) and the United Nations Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine, attacks on energy have had devastating impacts on the health sector in Ukraine. Despite clear protections for health and energy infrastructure in conflict under international law, both sectors have been targeted by Russia. Through research surveying over 2,200 health care workers in Ukraine and case studies, Health Care in the Dark: The Impacts of Russian Attacks on Energy in Ukraine establishes patterns of how energy disruptions translate into short- and long-term health harms and how these harms may be considered violations of international law.

Data collected by TH and PHR since the start of the fullscale invasion shows that the cumulative impacts of Russia's direct attacks on health facilities, as well as strikes on energy infrastructure with reported impact on health care facilities, have impeded health care delivery and endangered patients and health care workers alike. For example, since the start of the full-scale invasion, health care workers and patients at the Okhmatdyt National Specialized Children's Hospital have faced multiple attacks that have caused death and suffering. Airstrikes shattered its windows in March 2022, forcing vulnerable patients, including terminally ill and immunocompromised children, to be treated underground despite the grave health risks of doing so.6 On October 10, 2022 - the day that Russia began its large-scale aerial assault on Ukrainian energy infrastructure - a missile strike killed one of Okhmatdyt's doctors as she drove to work.7 In the months that followed, frequent power outages lasting up to several days resulted in lights shutting off in all departments but intensive care. The energy cuts jeopardized patient health by interrupting or delaying surgeries; forcing surgeons to operate in darkness illuminated only by headlamps; discontinuing flow of water to the hospital, creating unhygienic conditions; and rendering diagnostic and treatment equipment unusable.8

On July 8, 2024, a missile hit the hospital's toxicology building, killing two civilians, injuring 50 others, and knocking out power and water in the hospital. Dr. Anastasiia Zakharova, a pediatrician and department head at Okhmatdyt, recalls: "It was dark and dusty," she remembers, hearing "beeping devices, signaling errors [and] the screams of children." Her colleague, Dr. Svitlana Lukyanchuk, did not survive the impact. The hospital was left non-functional, with temporary power generation systems taking days to restore services. As Dr. Lesia Lysytsia, a pediatric ophthalmological surgeon, reflected:

Similarly, the Mariupol Regional Intensive Care Hospital has also faced challenges after the full-scale invasion. In February and March 2022, the hospital endured several direct attacks during the assault on Mariupol, while the siege cut off its power. The hospital was later occupied by Russian forces and turned into a military base. By December 2022, the hospital had relocated to Kyiv with the help of medical personnel who evacuated from Mariupol.

Even in its new location, the hospital's functionality is often limited due to ongoing attacks on energy infrastructure. Dr. Olena Lazarieva,

"You can work in this mode for a couple of years, but not forever. [...] For me, Okhmatdyt was a fortress. I thought a children's hospital wouldn't get hit."<sup>13</sup>

an intensive care anesthesiologist, describes how the hospital faces frequent blackouts: "Sometimes during my 16-hour shift, the power was on for 40 minutes, sometimes for an hour and a half." Without electricity, surgeries are postponed, and lifesaving equipment is at risk of failing: "If there are severe patients, if they need oxygen, artificial lung ventilation, without electricity, it can be bad," says Dr. Lazarieva. Another doctor at the hospital says:

"When you hear an [air raid] alarm, you immediately think what to do - whether there will be a power outage, whether the oxygen station will work, what to do next during the surgery," - An anonymous doctor from the Mariupol Regional Intensive Care Hospital in Kyiv.<sup>19</sup>

Physicians report that patients experience panic attacks and cardiac arrhythmia due to lack of power and face delays in surgery and other essential health care.

Despite the international legal prohibition on attacks on health care and attacks on civilian energy infrastructure, the Russian Federation's ongoing aggression has severely impacted Ukraine's health care system, with attacks on energy infrastructure causing widespread disruptions in many hospitals like Okhmatdyt and Mariupol.



Doctors operate with phone flashlights after power outages due to conflicts within the Russian-Ukrainian war in Kyiv, Ukraine on November 30, 2022.

Photo by Abdullah Unver/Anadolu Agency via Getty Images

A survey of 2,261 health care workers conducted as part of this research project indicates that the experiences of clinicians in Mariupol and Okhmatdyt hospitals are far from unique. Key findings from the survey include:

- The overwhelming majority (92.3 percent) of health care workers report experiencing power outages at their health facility as a result of attacks on energy infrastructure.
- Two-thirds of health care workers (66.3 percent) reported that power outages due to attacks on energy infrastructure affected medical procedures in their facilities.
- Specifically, 8.4 percent noted delays in elective surgeries, 1.7 percent experienced interruptions during surgery, and 1.8 percent reported failures in life support systems due to outages.
- Outages disrupted communication systems (35.7 percent), water supply (21.5 percent), heating and ventilation (19 percent), and elevators (16.5 percent).
- 7.8 percent of respondents noted malfunctions in diagnostic equipment, such as X-ray machines and MRIs due to outages.
- Medication storage issues, leading to spoilage, were reported by 13.8 percent, and 3.6 percent informed about problems with storing biological samples like blood or embryos.
- Permanent health harms (36 reports) and deaths (20 reports) were also reported.
- 82.9 percent of health workers experienced increased stress, burnout, and other challenges due to these attacks on energy infrastructure and disruption of services, with 27 percent facing these hardships daily.



A destroyed power transformer from Burshtynska thermal power plant displayed on a square in Kyiv. Ukraine no longer produces such transformers making them difficult to replace. Photo captured by Physicians for Human Rights in September 2024.

Preliminary analysis suggests that these attacks may constitute violations of international law, including the laws of war and the human rights to life and health, and in some cases may give rise to criminal culpability as a matter of international criminal law. Accountability is crucial to deter future violations, uphold legal obligations, and provide justice and reparations for survivors. Immediate action is needed to investigate these attacks, support Ukraine's health care system, and ensure the long-term recovery of critical infrastructure.

#### **Conclusion and Recommendations:**

The Russian Federation must immediately cease its aggression and stop attacking health care workers and facilities, targeting energy infrastructure essential to civilian life, and refrain from indiscriminate attacks that endanger both health and civilian energy systems.

Further, PHR and TH also make the following recommendations:



#### To Prosecutors and Investigative Bodies:

- Focus investigations on attacks on energy and health infrastructure as war crimes and crimes against humanity, ensuring integration of cases and collaboration between national and international teams.
- Dedicate resources to building cases of harm to the health care system and preserving evidence for future legal use.



#### To the Government of Ukraine:

- Implement legal and policy measures to ensure that attacks on energy and health care are fully documented and investigated.
- Fully document health impacts and support affected patients and health care facilities, including providing mental health assistance.

### To the International Community:

- Increase the support to Ukrainian health care facilities to respond to their critical needs.
- Publicly denounce attacks on health and energy infrastructure and advocate for their immediate cessation.
- Enhance enforcement of international norms protecting health care and civilian infrastructure, support accountability mechanisms, and condemn arms sales violating UN resolutions.
- Improve data collection and sharing on attacks impacting health and energy services.
- Strengthen cooperation with non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and national health agencies to improve documentation as well as resilience of health care facilities affected by prolonged power outages.

"Surgeries had to be performed with flashlights in cramped conditions, which meant that instead of a conventional hour, it took about 3 hours to complete the surgery." - Dr. Yevheniia Poliakova from the Maternity Hospital No. 3 in Zaporizhzhya

# **Endnotes**

- "Ukraine Energy Damage Assessment," UNDP, March 2023, <a href="https://ukraine.un.org/sites/default/files/2023-04/UNDPUkraineEnergy\_ExecutiveSummary\_eng.pdf">https://ukraine.un.org/sites/default/files/2023-04/UNDPUkraineEnergy\_ExecutiveSummary\_eng.pdf</a>
- "Only 27% of large TPPs are operating in Ukraine Shmyhal," Suspilne, June 7, 2024, https://suspilne.media/763681-v-ukraini-pracuut-lise-27-velikih-tes-smigal/.
- Kateryna Hodunova, "Russia has destroyed all thermal power plants, nearly all hydroelectric capacity in Ukraine ahead of winter, Zelensky says," September 25, 2024, https://kyivindependent.com/russia-destroys-all-thermal-power-plantsnearly-all-hydroelectric-capacity-in-ukraine-ahead-of-winter-zelensky-says/
- 4. "Update by the Chair of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine at the 57th session of the Human Rights Council," Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine at the 57th session of the Human Rights Council, September 23, 2024, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements-and-speeches/2024/09/update-chair-independent-international-commission-inquiry-ukraine;" Attacks on Ukraine's Energy Infrastructure: Harm to the Civilian Population," UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine, September 2024, <a href="https://ukraine.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2024-09/ENG%20Attacks%20on%20Ukraine%E2%80%99s%20Energy%20Infrastructure-%20%20Harm%20to%20the%20Civilian%20Population.pdf">https://ukraine.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2024-09/ENG%20Attacks%20on%20Ukraine%E2%80%99s%20Energy%20Infrastructure-%20%20Harm%20to%20the%20Civilian%20Population.pdf</a>
- First Geneva Convention Article 19; Article 19 of the First Geneva Convention holds that "protection to which civilian hospitals are entitled shall not cease unless they are used to commit, outside their humanitarian duties, acts harmful to the enemy." There is no set definition as to what constitutes "acts harmful to the enemy." But examples of acts that are not "harmful to the enemy" - including using small arms in self-defense, actions to defend the sick and wounded and the presence of sick or wounded combatants under treatment, or of small arms and ammunition taken from these combatants but not yet handed over to proper service - make clear that the term is narrow. See Additional Protocal 1 13(2). Moreover, even when a health care facility loses its protected status by being the site of "acts harmful to the enemy," the attacking party must still give the health facility warning of attack within, where appropriate, "a reasonable time limit" of the attack. Under IHL, energy infrastructure is only a valid target when it qualifies as a military object; otherwise, IHL prohibits attacks on energy infrastructure as civilian objects DoD Law of War Manual § 5.6.8.5; Commentary of 1987 on Additional Protocol I, note 3(b) to Article 52.
- "Pain and Miracle: Chronicles of the War at Kyiv Children's
   Hospital 'Okhmatdyt," LB.UA, November 19, 2022, <a href="https://lb.ua/society/2022/11/19/536252\_bil\_i\_divo\_hroniki\_viyni\_kiivskoi.html">https://lb.ua/society/2022/11/19/536252\_bil\_i\_divo\_hroniki\_viyni\_kiivskoi.html</a>;
   "Children's Hospital in Kyiv Amid Russia's Attack," Time, March 14, 2022, <a href="https://time.com/6152374/children-hospital-kyiv-ukraine-russia/">https://time.com/6152374/children-hospital-kyiv-ukraine-russia/</a>.
- "Kyiv Doctor Killed in Airstrike," The Washington Post, March 26, 2023, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/03/26/doctor-kyiv-airstrike-killed-car/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/03/26/doctor-kyiv-airstrike-killed-car/</a>.
- Survey; Interview with Dr. Lesia Lysytsia, conducted by Truth Hounds on September 10, 2024 (on-file); "The largest children's hospital in Ukraine continues to operate and provide care to children despite the power outage," Okhmatdyt, November, 24, 2022, <a href="https://ohmatdyt.com.ua/najbilsha-dityacha-likarnya-ukrayini-prodovzhuye-pratsyuvati-ta-nadavati-dopomogu-dityam-nezvazhayuchi-na-vimknennya-svitla/">https://ohmatdyt.com.ua/najbilsha-dityacha-likarnya-ukrayini-prodovzhuye-pratsyuvati-ta-nadavati-dopomogu-dityam-nezvazhayuchi-na-vimknennya-svitla/</a>.
- "Health cluster: Okhmatdyt children's hospital attack response Key figures and humanitarian efforts," Health Cluster Ukraine, July 10, 2024, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/health-cluster-okhmatdyt-childrens-hospital-attack-response-key-figures-and-humanitarian-efforts">https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/health-cluster-okhmatdyt-childrens-hospital-attack-response-key-figures-and-humanitarian-efforts</a>.
- 10. Interview with Dr. Anastasiia Zakharova, conducted by Truth Hounds on September 6, 2024 (on-file).
- "Health cluster: Okhmatdyt children's hospital attack response Key figures and humanitarian efforts," Health Cluster Ukraine, July. 10, 2024, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/health-cluster-okhmatdyt-childrens-hospital-attack-response-key-figures-and-humanitarian-efforts">https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/health-cluster-okhmatdyt-childrens-hospital-attack-response-key-figures-and-humanitarian-efforts</a>.
- "Russians destroy 2 energy substations on premises of Okhmatdyt children's hospital," Ukrainska Pravda, July 9, 2024, <a href="https://www.pravda.com.ua/eng/news/2024/07/9/7464822/">https://www.pravda.com.ua/eng/news/2024/07/9/7464822/</a>.

- Interview with Dr. Lesia Lysytsia, conducted by Truth Hounds on September 10, 2024 (on-file).
- 14. Interview with Dr. Oksana Kyrsanova, conducted by the Media Initiative for Human Rights on March 19, 2022 (on-file); Interview with Dr. Oksana Kyrsanova, conducted by the Media Initiative for Human Rights on December 2, 2022 (on-file); "They Drove a Tank and Two Armored Personnel Carriers and Started Shooting Houses Around...' How the Russians Captured the Hospital in Mariupol, and What Happened There After That," 0629.com.ua Mariupol City Website, March 31, 2022, <a href="https://www.0629.com.ua/news/3362062/voni-prignali-tank-i-dva-btra-i-pocali-rozstriluvati-budinki-navkolo-ak-rosiani-zahopili-likarnu-v-mariupoli-i-so-tam-vidbuvalos-pisla-cogo; "Armoury, Prison, Graveyard: Mariupol Intensive Care Hospital under Russian Occupation," International Partnership for Human Rights, Truth Hounds, Global Diligence, November 2022, <a href="https://www.iphronline.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Mariupol-report\_for\_distribution\_final\_1.pdf">https://www.iphronline.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Mariupol-report\_for\_distribution\_final\_1.pdf</a>; ""Our City Was Gone". Russia's Devastation of Mariupol, Ukraine," Human Rights Watch, SITU, Truth Hounds, 2024, p. 49, p. 87, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/media\_2024/02/ukraine0224web.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/media\_2024/02/ukraine0224web.pdf</a>.
- 15. ""Our City Was Gone". Russia's Devastation of Mariupol, Ukraine," Human Rights Watch, SITU, Truth Hounds, 2024, p. 21, https://www.hrw.org/sites/ default/files/media\_2024/02/ukraine0224web.pdf; Interview with the witness W-5748, conducted by Truth Hounds on September 18, 2024 (on-file); Interview with witness D-2594, conducted by Truth Hounds on June 23, 2023, (on-file).
- "Lost equipment and displaced doctors. How Mariupol regional hospital works in Kyiv," Suspilne Donbas, April 01, 2023, <a href="https://suspilne.media/431571-vtracene-obladnanna-ta-mediki-pereselenci-ak-oblasna-mariupolska-likarna-pracue-u-kievi/">https://suspilne.media/431571-vtracene-obladnanna-ta-mediki-pereselenci-ak-oblasna-mariupolska-likarna-pracue-u-kievi/</a>; Mariupolska City Council, Telegram, Post on December 22, 2022, at 11:44, <a href="https://t.me/mariupolrada/12175?single">https://t.me/mariupolrada/12175?single</a>.
- Interview with Dr. Olena Lazarieva, conducted by Truth Hounds on August 25, 2024 (on-file).
- 18. Interview with Dr. Olena Lazarieva.
- 19. Interview with the witness W-5748.